

**SHRINKING CIVIC SPACE AMIDST THE
COVID-19 PANDEMIC IN INDONESIA**



LOKATARU FOUNDATION

2020

Compiled by

Kirana Anjani

Editor

Haris Azhar

Mirza Fahmi

January-April 2020

SHRINKING CIVIC SPACE AMIDST THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC IN INDONESIA

Lokataru Foundation has compiled incidents and cases on shrinking civic space issues as well as the overall civic space condition in Indonesia from January to April 2020. We mainly identified six clusters civic space issues:

1. Restriction to freedom of assembly through unnecessary and excessive use of force by the authorities
2. Criminalization of human rights activist and government critic, and citizens allegedly spreading hoax or insulting the presidents/public officials
3. Stigmatization, persecution, and criminalization of certain social/ideological groups ("anarcho-syndicalist")
4. Securitization of COVID-19 pandemic, for example through the president's civil emergency proposal and the army contingency plan
5. Social conflicts caused by stigmatization of COVID-19 victims

Key cases, regulations, Government statements and measures that reflect restrictions and attacks against civic freedoms in Indonesia can be found below.

Note:

Each entry is color-coded

: Government statements related to COVID-19 preparedness and handling, including the securitization issue

: Incidents, arrests, and policies related to freedom of expression (human rights defenders, hoax-related, insults against the President/Government officials, rights to seek/receive/impart information,)

: Incidents, arrests and policies and related to freedom of expression (dispersal of crowds, arrests of those violating Large-Scale Social Restriction, violent and repressive measures used by police, etc)

: Social conflicts caused by stigmatization towards COVID-19 victims:

: Arbitrary arrest against alleged anarcho-syndicalist members

SHRINKING CIVIC SPACE AMIDST THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC IN INDONESIA

JANUARY 2020		
Date	Events	Details
24 January 2020	Government officials such as Minister of Health Terawan Agus Putranto, Presidential Chief of Staff Moeldoko, and Vice President Ma'ruf Amin called on residents to remain calm. ⁱ	Any positive case of COVID-19 in Indonesia has not been found but the Government claimed that they had anticipated the spread of the COVID-19 virus and requested the public not to panic.
27 January 2020	Despite the increasing number of COVID-19 cases worldwide, Transportation Minister Budi Karya Sumadi claimed he has not closed flights to China other than to and from Wuhan. ⁱⁱ Minister of Health Terawan urges people to eat enough and 'just enjoy' life. ⁱⁱⁱ	
FEBRUARY 2020		
1 February 2020	KR posted via his Facebook account, Kazahea Tanzania on Thursday (1/30/2020) about one corona virus positive patient at Kanujoso Hospital, Balikpapan, East Kalimantan. FR, a domestic worker, was also arrested on suspicion of spreading hoaxes similar to KR.	Both were charged with Article 14-15 of Law Number 1 of 1946 concerning false information with a maximum threat of imprisonment of 7-10 years. ^{iv}

3 February 2020	Minister Terawan said that hoax about coronavirus is more dangerous than the virus itself. ^v	
11 February 2020	Minister of Health Terawan criticised the results of Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health research which questions why Indonesia has not yet recorded any case of coronavirus. Minister of Health Terawan said that the research is insulting and invited the Harvard researchers to come to Indonesia and prove by themselves.	According to Marc Lipstich, an epidemiologist from Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, Indonesia should have reported a coronavirus outbreak and could have undetected cases given its extensive air links to China and the city of Wuhan, the epicenter of the outbreak. He added that this might be because Indonesia's health system is unable to detect the virus. ^{vi}
17 February 2020	Some public officials, including the Minister of Health Terawan, are still joking about COVID-19.	Transportation Minister Budi Karya Sumadi said that Indonesians' habit of consuming cat rice (<i>nasi kucing</i> , Indonesian local dish consisting of rice, sambal, dried fish, tempeh, famous for its serving in small portion) prevented COVID-19 from entering ^{vii} while the Health Minister Terawan claimed that Indonesians are immune to coronavirus because of our prayers. ^{viii}
26 February 2020	Indonesian Vice President Maruf Amin said the prayers of the kyai and ulama (Islamic religious leaders) and reading a lot of qunut prayers prevented Indonesia from COVID-19 outbreak.	This was conveyed in his opening remarks during the VIIth Indonesian Muslim Community Congress at Novotel Bangka, Wednesday Night, February 26, 2020. ^{ix}
28 February 2020	The Indonesian Government issued 298 Billion Rupiah as First Economic Stimulus instead of allocating funds to prevent COVID-19.	The form of policy referred to includes hiring 'influencers' to promote Indonesian tourism (Rp. 72 billion rupiah), tourism promotion (45-50% discount on airplane tickets) to 10 tourist destinations (103 billion rupiah); and other

		tourism activities (25 billion rupiah). ^x
MARCH 2020		
2 March 2020	The first case of COVID-19 case in Indonesia has been confirmed by President Joko Widodo. ^{xi}	
3 March	The Government of Depok City claimed that Expert Staff of the Ministry of Health asked them not to disclose the identities of the first two COVID-19 patients from Depok City. ^{xii}	
3 March 2020	The Ministry of Health prohibits Regional Governments from announcing case data or the spread of COVID-19 in their regions. ^{xiii}	According to Trisakti University's Public Policy Analyst, Trubus Rahardiansyah, this ban shows that the Central Government has monopolized the information and resulted in panic among the public. This is the case because the public could not access or receive accurate information about coronavirus in time, instead they are being shown the quarrel between Central and Regional Governments over the authority to inform the public. ^{xiv}
9 March 2020	Minister of Health Terawan is accused of non-disclosure of public information regarding COVID-19 cases in Indonesia.	Minister Terawan was accused of covering up information regarding COVID-19 cases. He allegedly underestimate and ignored two government institutions that had suggested to the President to evacuate Indonesians in Wuhan and the crew of Diamond Princess Cruise Ship in Yokohama. According to Tempo sources, the suggestions which were supposed to be informed to the President was

		kept by Terawan and resulted in the delays of COVID-19 crisis handling. Additionally, Terawan allegedly failed to take adequate measures to handle COVID-19 outbreak ever since the WHO declared a pandemic. ^{xv}
10 March 2020	A housewife was arrested for sharing hoax about coronavirus patients at Soetomo District Hospital through her Facebook account on Surabaya Digital City Facebook page. ^{xvi}	She was charged with Article 28 paragraph 1 of the IT Law (consumer hoax), and/or Article 14-15 of Law Number 1 of 1946 (disturbance).
11 March 2020	Okti Even Rizki, a housewife in Lampung was arrested for spreading hoax about a COVID-19 patient in Pringsewu District, Kecamatan Pagelaran, who has just returned from Malaysia. ^{xvii}	
13 March 2020	President Jokowi admitted that he was deliberately holding back some information on the spread of COVID-19 in Indonesia to prevent the public from panicking. ^{xviii}	
19 March 2020	The Chief of Indonesian Police issued Maklumat Kapolri Number Mak / 2 / III / 2020 concerning Compliance With Government Policies in Handling Corona Virus Spread.	The Maklumat includes an appeal not to hold social activities with large numbers of people gathering, both for the public in general and the Indonesian Police officers themselves. These activities include social, cultural, religious gatherings and beliefs in the form of seminars, etc; music concert, fairs, festivals, bazaars, night markets, exhibitions, and family receptions; sports activities, arts and entertainment services; rallies, marches, and carnivals;

		and other activities in mass gathering. In addition, the Maklumat allows the authorities to take necessary actions if they find acts that are in contrary to this Maklumat, in accordance with the provisions of the applicable laws and regulations.
21 March 2020	The President's Spokesman Fadjoel Rachman asked the public to stop giving negative criticisms to the government	Fadjoel requested that the public to refrain from expressing negative criticism to the government. According to him, it is better to ask oneself whether they have properly follow the social distancing measure or help the health workers in need. ^{xix}
23 March 2020	Former Millennial Special Staff, Adamas Belva Syah Devara called on citizens not to attack, 'bully' or bring down each other in the midst of COVID-19 pandemic.	Belva stressed the importance of each party to help one another by giving an example of a junior high school student who donated a small amount of money. ^{xx}
26 March 2020	Two people became suspects for spreading hoax (a footage of a security guard fainting because of coronavirus). The information on the video states that "Sentra Latumenten Centre infected by corona and fainted". ^{xxi}	Both perpetrators were charged with Article 28 paragraph 1 jo. Article 45 a paragraph 1 of Law Number 19 of 2016 concerning IT with a possible sentence of six years imprisonment. The two perpetrators were also charged with Article 15 of Law Number 1 of 1946 (causing disturbances) with two years imprisonment.

30 March 2020	President Joko Widodo plans to declare civil emergency alongside Large-Scale Social Restriction. According to the Acting Deputy IV of the Presidential Staff Office for Political Communication, Juri Ardiantoro, this plan is only a last resort and will only be declared if there is chaos, and dissent that disrupts social stability. The plan to declare a civil emergency is only a 'warning' from the President so that the public adheres to the provisions of the Large Scale Social Restriction. ^{xxii}	
31 March 2020	The Indonesian Police claimed to have carried out 11,145 dispersion as referred to in the Police Chief's Notice (Maklumat Kapolri).	77,330 COVID-19 prevention related activities have been carried out, this consists of 18,935 educations/socialisations to the community, 35,954 publications and the like, and dispersing 11,145 mass gatherings. ^{xxiii}
31 March 2020	The President declared Public Health Emergency Status and Large-Scale Social Restrictions, a limitation of specific activities of a particular region that is suspected of COVID-19 infection. Such activities include closure of non-essential offices and facilities (malls, cinemas, recreational facilities, etc). This measure is not automatically applied throughout all regions of Indonesia. Head of Province/City/Regency must first submitted a request	<ol style="list-style-type: none"> 1. Presidential Decree No. 11 of 2020 concerning Determination of Public Health Emergency Status 2. Government Regulation No. 21 of 2020 concerning Large-Scale Social Restrictions (PP No. 21/2020)

	to the Health Minister to implement Large-Scale Social Restriction by providing sufficient evidence such high number of COVID-19 infections, etc.	
31 March 2020	4 people named as suspects in Patikraja and Pekuncen Districts for provoking the refusal of a COVID-19 victim funeral. K, one of the suspects from Kedungwringin Village, Patikraja District was allegedly provoking residents to refuse a funeral of COVID-19 patients in his village. Meanwhile, A, K, and S from Tumiyang Village, Pekuncen District. They had to dig up the body and moved it to another location due to the incidents. Ironically, one of the suspects was a village government officer. ^{xxiv}	
APRIL 2020		
1 April 2020	In relation to President's plan to declare Civil Emergency status alongside Large-Scale Social Restrictions, the police arrested a man named Ali Baharsyah who made harsh comments against President Jokowi through a video circulating on Facebook. He essentially said that President's plan is a stupid move. ^{xxv}	
3 April 2020	The Indonesian National Police arrested 19 people in a crowd raid around Palmerah and Pasar Rumput area. They were taken to the police station to receive	

	socialization on Large-Scale Social Restriction. ^{xxvi} This was done even before Jakarta imposed the Large-Scale Social Restriction on 10 th April 2020.	
3 April 2020	An online motorcycle taxi driver, Muhammad Alwi, was arrested for insulting President Joko Widodo and a member of the Advisory Council for President, Muhammad Lutfi bin Yahya or Habib Lutfi on Alwi's Facebook social media account.	On his Facebook account, he urged Muhammad Lutfi bin Yahya to criticize President Jokowi's incompetence. He was charged with Article 28 paragraph 2 Jo Article 45a paragraph 2 of the Law of the Republic of Indonesia Number 19 of 2016 on Electric Information and Transaction. This case is deemed to be as a case of hate speech. ^{xxvii}
4 April 2020	The Indonesian Police arrested 18 people for violating social distancing rules and ignored the police's warning thrice.	They are charged with Article 92 Jo Article 9 paragraph (1) of Law No. 6 of 2018 on Health Quarantine and Article 218 of the Criminal Code. . ^{xxviii}
4 April 2020	The Indonesian Police issued Telegram Letter ST/1100/IV/HUK.7.1./2020 which focuses on violations and problems that may occur in the development of the situation and opinions in cyberspace	This Telegram Letter instructs the police to carry out robust cyber patrol to monitor the situation and opinions circulating on social media. Those that become the focus of the patrols are hoax about COVID-19, government's measures in handling COVID-19, as well as insult to the President and/or other Government officials.
	Alongside the above Telegram Letter, Chief of National Police also issued Telegram Letter ST/1098/IV/HUK.7.1./2020	Instructed the police to adopt dynamic and adaptive approach in anticipating threats of crimes during COVID-19 pandemic in Indonesia such as crimes of obstructing the implementation of health quarantine law,

		etc.
4 April 2020	The police arrested 20 people allegedly violating Large-Scale Social Restriction during patrols around North Jakarta area on Saturday night to Sunday morning. The arrest was the result of patrols on Saturday (4/4/2020) night to Sunday (5/4/2020) in the morning. This was done before Jakarta implemented the Large-Scale Social Restriction on April 10, 2020.	All 20 suspects were taken to North Jakarta Mapolres Metro to be given guidance on Large-Scale Social Restriction. They are also charged with Article 93 Juncto Article 9 of Law Number 6 Year 2018 concerning Health Quarantine and or Article 218 of the Indonesian Criminal Code. The maximum sentence is one year imprisonment with 100 million rupiah fines. ^{xxix}
5 April 2020	16 people were arrested in cafes around Bendungan Hilir and Menteng areas. This was done before Jakarta implemented the Large-Scale Social Restriction on April 10, 2020.	The arrest was claimed to be conducted after the police's notice of dispersal was ignored. The cafe owner was also arrested and taken to the Metro Jaya Regional Police to be processed as a suspect. ^{xxx}
6 April 2020	The National Agency of Disaster Management (Badan Nasional Penanggulangan Bencana) admitted that the data of the Central Government does not match with the Regional Government's data.	According to the Head of the BNPB the Ministry of Health does not disclose all data related to COVID-19 cases in Indonesia. Even BNPB was prevented from accessing the full data own by the Health Ministry. ^{xxxi}
7 April 2020	In the West Java region alone, the West Java Regional Police claimed to have conducted 5,556 dispersal of gatherings.	
8 April 2020	A labor was arrested on charges of hatred and contempt towards President Joko Widodo. The suspect commented on a facebook status with a	

	meme that allegedly insulted the Indonesian President Joko Widodo. ^{xxxii}	
9 April 2020	Five people allegedly involved in ‘anarcho-syndicalism’ were arrested for vandals and incitement. Three were arrested in Tangerang and the other two in Bekasi.	The arrest was carried out without an arrest warrant. The three suspects arrested in Tangerang were charged with Article 14 or 15 of Law No. 1 of 1946 on Criminal Law Rule or Article 160 of the Criminal Code (incitement). The group allegedly painted graffiti inciting people to riot with messages such as “time to burn,” “kill the rich,” and “die ridiculously or fight” on the walls around Tangerang Kota (Pasar Anyar, Jalan Kisamaun, etc.). Latest information explains that Rio Imanuel AP, Aflah Adhi M, and Muhammad Riski have been detained for 16 days without access to legal assistance. YLBHI's public lawyers are prevented by the Metro Jaya Regional Police to meet the suspects and provide their rights to legal assistance. Aflah, who is still considered as a minor, is placed in a correctional center while Riski and Rio are detained in the Metro Jaya Regional Police detention center without legal assistance. ^{xxxiii}
9 April 2020	In Semarang Regency, residents of Sewakul Village refused the funeral of a nurse who died of coronavirus. This resulted in the detention of three people believed to provoke the incident. The suspect was proven to have provoke and prevented the officer who carried out the funeral according to the	

	procedure. Some residents apologized for the incident to all nurses in Indonesia. ^{xxxiv}	
10 April 2020	A citizen in Sorong named Alforiane Reba was reported to the Papua Regional Police on defamation charges for expressing his disappointment on COVID-19 handling in Papua.	In a video circulating around social media, he commented that Governor Dominggus Mandacan was a 'loyal slave' of Jakarta (Central Government), he is greedy and has no common sense in responding COVID-19 cases in Papua. He criticized the policies of the Governor and Tito Karnavian (Former Chief of National Police, now the Minister of Home Affairs) who, according to Alforiane Reba, treated Papuans as experimental rabbits. ^{xxxv}
11 April 2020	Chief of National Police, Irjen Pol Nana Sujana, announced that anarcho-syndicalist plan to spark mass looting in Java Island.	This announcement is criticised to only cause unnecessary panic among the public since Irjen Pol Nana Sujana only relied on the testimonies of those arrested in Tangerang and their Whatsapp group chats. However, he failed to explain what kind of information obtained from the alleged Whatsapp group and whether a verification and further investigation has been carried out. ^{xxxvi}
11 April 2020	A video of several badly injured men telling testimonies of police brutality against them in Labuan Bajo, East Nusa Tenggara, as a form of COVID-19 prevention measures.	The video tells the chronology of police brutality experienced by Edo Mense and some of his friends on Saturday, April 11, 2020. Still in a state of battered and seriously injured, he said they were beaten by members of Manggarai Barat District Police because they were considered to violate the prohibition of mass gathering in order to prevent the spread of COVID-19. Edo and his

		friends have previously explained to the police that they did not have a place to stay because the family refused their presence who had just come from COVID-19 affected areas. The police tortured them again after they arrived at the Manggarai Barat District Police Station. Two hours later, the authorities announced that they would be placed in the district office or the quarantine location owned by the Manggarai Barat Government. However, due to lack of preparation they were then returned to their original place where they were intimidated and beaten. ^{xxxvii} The police had offer the victims' family 10 million rupiah as mediation efforts, but the family refused and still wanted to take legal action. ^{xxxviii}
13 April 2020	Following the arrest in Tangerang, 3 people in Banjar, West Java were arrested on suspicion of vandalism and alleged involvement with the 'anarcho-syndicalist' group.	The police in a press conference showed a number of books unrelated to anarchism or the actions of perpetrators as evidence, but they later clarified that the books are only the items collected during the arrest. The books include self-help books, general fiction, and others. ^{xxxix} This action was condemned by the public as unnecessary and spark many discussions on social media.
13 April 2020	10 people in Malang were arrested after allegedly wrote "Disband the State" and "People Don't Need a State" in the Karanglo Singosari tunnel, Malang.	They claimed that they were not satisfied with Government's measures in handling COVID-19. ^{xl}
13 April 2020	Two people in West Java were accused of insulting	Nine people in West Java were arrested, seven were set

	President Jokowi.	free and two were named as suspects. The arrests are still related to Surat Telegram issued by the Chief of National Police which emphasized hoax and insult against the president as two of the several forms of cybercrimes during coronavirus pandemic. ^{xi}
14 April 2020	In a video circulating around social media, a man named Pius Laut Labungan confessed to be the head of 'anarcho-syndicalist' group. The video is recorded by the police during Pius' arrest for theft and without any further verification the video is circulated on social media.	Initially Pius was arrested by for helmet theft. Later on, he claimed to be the head of anarcho-syndicalist because of a big A sign tattooed on his body. Pius claimed to have assistants with their respective functions such as raising funds. ^{xlii} This is still a part of the Government's securitization effort in COVID-19 pandemic by posing 'anarcho-syndicalist' group as imminent threats.
14 April 2020	The Legislative Body of the Peoples' Representative Council of Republic of Indonesia (DPR RI) held a working meeting with the government to discuss the highly controversial Omnibus Bill on Job Creation with the agenda of listening to the government's opinion regarding the draft.	Vice Chairman of the Legislative Body of DPR RI, Ahmad Badawi, claimed that the handling of COVID-19 does not prevent DPR RI to have other agenda. Related to COVID-19, Baidowi stated that it has been delegated to the DPR RI's COVID-19 Task Force. ^{xliii} Worker union stated that DPR RI's decision to continue the discussion on Omnibus Bill during the pandemic shows that DPR RI has no empathy to its people. ^{xliv}
15 April 2020	KontraS recorded since March 31 2020 or since PP No. 21 of 2020 concerning Large Scale Social Restrictions (PSBB) was enacted, at least 944 people have been arrested under Article 93 of Law No. 6 of 2018	

	concerning Health Quarantine and / or Article 218 of the Criminal Code for allegedly violating PSBB. ^{xlv}	
18 April 2020	Solidaritas Pangan Jogja meeting to help the community affected by the pandemic at the WALHI Yogyakarta office was dispersed with intimidation by police.	WALHI Yogyakarta office was visited by the number of people from Prenggan Village and several regional Indonesian army officers (Babinsa). They requested the meeting to be disbanded and argued that the meeting was not in accordance with the Circular of the Mayor of Yogyakarta No: 440/820 / SE / 2020 on Prevention of Corona Virus Disease 2020. According to the Chairperson of WALHI Yogyakarta, the meeting had complied with the protocol by keeping a distance, wearing masks, all attendees were healthy, and they washed their hands prior to entering the office. After it was agreed between the parties, the meeting would only be held until 22.00 but at 20.55 the office was visited by one person claiming to be from the Kotagede District Police together with 6 people in a traffic police car and around 40 people who intimidated and forced to enter office, obviously violating the protocol to maintain distance. ^{xlvi}
18 April 2020	According to information announced by the Minister of Communication and Information Johnny Gerard Plate during the daily Press Conference, the	

	government has handled 550 hoaxes and will follow up on 162 others. 89 people have been named as suspects, some of them have been detained and some are still being processed.	
18 April 2020	Makassar Public Order Enforcers (Satpol PP) destroyed a buskers' guitar during Large Scale Social-Restriction socialization program to be implemented in Makassar on April 24.. ^{xlvi}	
19 April 2020	Three university students, Ahmad Fitron Fernanda, M. Alfian Aris Subakti and Saka Ridho, were arrested on alleged anarcho-syndicalist vandalism.	The three students of Universitas Malang are known to be active in human rights related activities such as Aksi Kamisan Malang, Save Lakardowo campaign, helping farmers facing land grabbing conflicts with PTPN in Tegalorejo Village, and local residents of Tumpang Pitu Mount against gold mining in their area. ^{xlvi}
19 April 2020	A video circulating around social media showing two men intimidating a Christian family who conducted prayers and singing in their house since the church is closed. The men insisted the prayers to be stop. This conflict is only resolved through mediation despite the obvious intimidation and threats. ^{xlv}	
20 April 2020	A month after admitting to hold back some of COVID-19 data, President Jokowi requested information on COVID-19 to be transparently inform	

	to the public. ^l	
22 April 2020	Ravio Patra, a researcher known to be actively criticizing government policies regarding transparency of COVID-19 data and conflicts of interest for millennial Special Staff, was arrested. Previously, Ravio lost access to his <i>Whatsapp</i> account. His account was hacked and used by the hacker to send a message: 'CRISIS, TIME TO BURN' and call for a nation-wide looting on 30 April.	Around 09.00 PM, Ravio was arrested by a group of police in plain clothes (not wearing uniform). They intimidated, pinned him down, and later dragged him to a car. Shortly after, a website that has been known as a government supporter (seword.com) released information that accuses Ravio of deliberately provoking people to looting. For several hours, Ravio could not be contacted and his whereabouts is unknown. A few hours later the Metro Jaya Police Public Relations confirmed Ravio's arrest on charges of incitement of violence and/or expressions of hatred through social media, without clarifying the whereabouts of Ravio. Later, it is discovered that he was undergoing an examination at the State Security Unit of the Metro Jaya Regional Police. ^{li} Ravio has been released as a witness
24 April 2020	Banjarasin Public Order Enforcers (Satpol PP) disciplines residents who violate Large-Scale Social Restriction with rattan.	Claimed to be inspired by the Indian police, Satpol PP implemented physical sanctions by beating people with rattan specially prepared for Large-Scale Social Restriction implementation. ^{lii}
24 April 2020	Sidoarjo Police Chief gave instructions to his men to shoot anyone found to be committing crime during Large-Scale Social Restriction especially the recently released inmates as a part of the Government effort to prevent COVID-19 outbreak in prison. He	

	emphasized by shooting the chest directly and ‘not the leg’. ^{liii}	
27 April 2020	Minister Budi Karya Sumadi calls on citizens to refrain from criticizing the Government because they are ‘doing the best they can’ in fighting COVID-19 outbreak. ^{liv}	
28 April 2020	The National Army claimed that they have prepared their troops to face the possibility of disturbances caused by socio-economical conflict due to the prolonged COVID-19 pandemic. In a Webinar, Major General Sisriadi said that the Army always prepared for the worst case scenario, including conflicts fueled by economical factors. ^{lv}	

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

Since January 2020, the Indonesian government has been denying coronavirus danger. When worldwide coronavirus cases increased, the Government instead prioritized economic growth by allocating a significant amount of State's fund to tourism over the measures required to curb a rise in infection. This is followed by the Health Ministers' Terawan Agus Putranto denial to a research conducted by Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health which predicts that Indonesia should have already confirmed cases of coronavirus by February 2020. As other ASEAN state such as Vietnam, whose Government immediately took rigorous measures against COVID-19, has gradually lifted its lockdown, Indonesia still faces mounting deaths over coronavirus.

Restriction of access to COVID-19 information became apparent in the wake of early confirmed cases of COVID-19 on early March 2020. President Joko Widodo admitted that he was deliberately holding back some information on the spread of COVID-19 in Indonesia to prevent the public from panicking. More than a month later after the country's coronavirus death toll has spiked significantly, President Jokowi turned to urge the Government to disclose all COVID-19 related information to the public. Poor coordination between Government institutions in charge with COVID-19 pandemic handling is also evident. The Head of BNPB stated that the Health Ministry has prevented them from fully accessing COVID-19 data.

With respect to the countering COVID-19 'fake news' the Head of Indonesian Police instructed a robust 'cyber patrol' to monitor not only COVID-19 hoax, but also insults against the President and/or other Government officials. As of 18 April 2020, according to the Minister of Communication and Information Johnny Gerard Plate on a press conference, the government has handled 550 hoaxes and will follow up on 162 others. 89 people have been named as suspects, some of them have been detained and some are still being processed.

Furthermore, the implementation of Large-Scale Social Restriction brings about a rise in the arrest for those allegedly violating the rule. KontraS further recorded that at least 944 people have been arrested under Article 93 of Law No. 6 of 2018 on Health Quarantine and/or Article 218 of the Indonesian Criminal Code for allegedly violating Large-Scale Social Restriction. In implementing Large-Scale Social Restriction, police have also reportedly use excessive force and degrading treatment towards citizens. In Banjarmasin, the security force uses rattan specially prepared to give physical sanction for those allegedly violating Large-Scale Social Restriction. In Makassar, police unnecessarily destroyed a street buskers' guitar during a Large-Scale Social Restriction socialization.

The threats against and arrest of human rights activists for criticising the state's response to COVID-19 also occurred. Government officials, from President's

spoke-person to Ministers, have repeatedly warned citizens to refrain from criticizing the Government. Ravio Patra, a researcher known to be vocal in criticizing government's transparency on COVID-19 data was arrested for charges of incitement of violence and/or expressions of hatred through social media. Previously, Ravio's Whatsapp account was hacked and used by the hacker to broadcast messages 'CRISIS, TIME TO BURN' and call for a nation-wide looting on 30 April. Shortly after, a website that has been known as a government supporter (seword.com) released information that accuses Ravio of deliberately provoking people to loot. For several hours, Ravio could not be contacted and his whereabouts is unknown. A few hours later the Metro Jaya Police Public Relations confirmed Ravio's arrest without clarifying Ravio's whereabouts.

Another issue that is specific to Indonesia is the Government securitization effort by framing 'anarcho-syndicalists' group as an existential and imminent threat during COVID-19 pandemic. This can be seen as an effort to divert the public attention from the real issue, i.e. Government failure in curbing COVID-19 outbreak, use of excessive force, repression against critics, etc. Arrests were made against people allegedly involved in such group on charges of vandalism, and disturbances. The Chief of National Police, Irjan Pol Nana Sujana, publicly announced 'anarcho-syndicalist' grand plan to hold a mass looting in Java Island on 18 April 2020 without further investigation on the matter. Police also circulated a video of a man named Pius confessing to be the head of Indonesian anarcho-syndicalist group, again without verifying the validity of Pius' account.

Another looming social conflict includes the refusal from local residents to have COVID-19 victims' buried in nearby graveyards close to their residents. Several people have been arrested for provoking the incidents. Just recently, the National Army claimed that they have prepared their troops to face the possibility of disturbances caused by socio-economical conflict due to the prolonged COVID-19 pandemic

SOURCES

-
- ⁱ Kompas.com, “Kemenkes Siaga Satu Virus Corona, Terawan Minta Masyarakat Tetap Tenang”, <https://nasional.kompas.com/read/2020/01/24/10472891/kemenkes-siaga-satu-virus-corona-terawan-minta-masyarakat-tetap-tenang>
- ⁱⁱ Liputan6.com, “Cegah Virus Corona, Kemenhub Belum Tutup Semua Penerbangan dari China”, <https://www.liputan6.com/bisnis/read/4164879/cegah-virus-corona-kemenhub-belum-tutup-semua-penerbangan-dari-china>
- ⁱⁱⁱ Jefrie Nandy Satria, “Minta Masyarakat Tak Panik Soal Penyebaran Virus Corona, Menkes: Enjoy Saja”, <https://news.detik.com/berita/d-4874858/minta-masyarakat-tak-panik-soal-penyebaran-virus-corona-menkes-enjoy-saja>
- ^{iv} Kompas.com, “Sebut Ada Virus Corona di Balikpapan, 2 Perempuan Jadi Tersangka Penyebar Hoaks”, <https://regional.kompas.com/read/2020/02/05/16260041/sebut-ada-virus-corona-di-balikpapan-2-perempuan-jadi-tersangka-penyebar>
- ^v Dero Iqbal Mahendra, “Menkes: Hoaks Lebih Berbahaya Dari Virus Corona”, <https://mediaindonesia.com/read/detail/287620-menkes-hoaks-lebih-berbahaya-dari-virus-corona>
- ^{vi} Dimas Jarot Bayu, “Menkes Terawan Tantang Peneliti Harvard soal Corona Sudah Masuk RI”, <https://katadata.co.id/berita/2020/02/11/menkes-terawan-tantang-peneliti-harvard-soal-corona-sudah-masuk-ri>
- ^{vii} Andri Subandi, “Kelakar Menhub: Kita Kebal Corona karena Doyan Nasi Kucing”, <https://republika.co.id/berita/q5ul4k409/kelakar-menhub-kita-kebal-corona-karena-doyan-nasi-kucing>
- ^{viii} Tim detikcom, “Kala Terawan Andalkan Doa Cegah Corona Masuk Indonesia”, <https://news.detik.com/berita/d-4903100/kala-terawan-andalkan-doa-cegah-virus-corona-masuk-indonesia/2>
- ^{ix} Servio Maranda, “Indonesia Terhindar Virus Corona, Ma’ruf Amin: Berkah Doa Qunut”, <https://bisnis.tempo.co/read/1312785/indonesia-terhindar-virus-corona-maruf-amin-berkah-doa-qunut>
- ^x Eko Wahyudi, “Wishnutama Sebut Insentif Pariwisata Dirilis Awal March”, <https://katadata.co.id/berita/2020/02/11/menkes-terawan-tantang-peneliti-harvard-soal-corona-sudah-masuk-ri>
- ^{xi} CNN Indonesia, “Jokowi Umumkan Dua WNI Positif Corona di Indonesia”, <https://www.cnnindonesia.com/nasional/20200302111534-20-479660/jokowi-umumkan-dua-wni-positif-corona-di-indonesia>
- ^{xii} Ade Ridwan Yandwiputra, “Awalnya Depok Diminta Tak Ungkap Warganya Terjangkit Virus Corona”, <https://metro.tempo.co/read/1314768/awalnya-depok-diminta-tak-ungkap-warganya-terjangkit-virus-corona>
- ^{xiii} Alfian Putra Abdi, “Kemenkes Larang Pemda Umumkan Status Corona COVID-19”, <https://tirto.id/kemenkes-larang-pemda-umumkan-status-corona-covid-19-eCCo>
- ^{xiv} Alfian Putra Abdi, “Memungguni Pemda, Pemerintah Pusat Memonopoli Penanganan Corona”, <https://tirto.id/memungguni-pemda-pemerintah-pusat-monopoli-penanganan-corona-eEZm>

-
- ^{xv} Sunudyantoro, "Terawan ditengarai Tutup Informasi Soal Corona",
<https://koran.tempo.co/read/laporan-utama/450824/terawan-ditengarai-tutupi-informasi-soal-corona>
- ^{xvi} Radar Surabaya, "Sebar Hoax Virus Corona, Ibu Rumah Tangga Ditangkap",
<https://radarsurabaya.jawapos.com/read/2020/03/10/183010/sebar-hoax-virus-corona-ibu-rumah-tangga-ditangkap>
- ^{xvii}
<https://lampung.antaranews.com/berita/398434/polda-lampung-tangkap-irt-sebarkan-hoaks-virus-corona>
- ^{xviii} Yandri Daniel Damaledo, "Alasan Jokowi Rahasiakan Daerah Penularan COVID-19",
<https://tirto.id/alasan-jokowi-rahasiakan-daerah-penularan-covid-19-di-indonesia-eEN5>
- ^{xix} CNN Indonesia, "Jubir Presiden Minta Setop Kritik Negatif soal Corona",
<https://www.liputan6.com/bisnis/read/4164879/cegah-virus-corona-kemenhub-belum-tutup-semua-penerbangan-dari-china#https://www.cnnindonesia.com/nasional/20200321162640-32-485625/jubir-presiden-minta-setop-kritik-negatif-soal-corona>
- ^{xx} Redaksi WE Online, "Stafus Milenial Presiden: Corona Itu Pandemi, Jangan Saling Bully",
<https://www.wartaekonomi.co.id/read277730/stafus-milenial-presiden-corona-itu-pandemi-jangan-saling-bully>
- ^{xxi} CNNIndonesia, "Dua Penyebar Video Hokus Satpam Terpapar Corona Ditangkap",
<https://www.cnnindonesia.com/nasional/20200326150006-12-487129/dua-penyebar-video-hoaks-satpam-terpapar-corona-ditangkap>
- ^{xxii} Fadrik Aziz Firdausi, "Darurat Sipil COVID-19 dan Sejarah Status Keadaan Bahaya di Indonesia",
<https://tirto.id/darurat-sipil-covid-19-sejarah-status-keadaan-bahaya-di-indonesia-eKUE>
- ^{xxiii} CNNIndonesia, "Polisi Bubarkan 1145 Kerumunan Massa Dengan Dalih Corona",
<https://www.cnnindonesia.com/nasional/20200331135514-12-488694/polisi-bubarkan-1145-kerumunan-massa-dengan-dalih-corona>
- ^{xxiv} Fadhlan Mukhtar Zain,
<https://regional.kompas.com/read/2020/04/15/09560181/pns-dan-perangkat-desa-jadi-tersangka-penolakan-pemakaman-jenazah-covid-19>
- ^{xxv} Mei Amelia R, "Dipolisikan soal Posting Ujaran Kebencian ke Jokowi, ALi Baharsyah Ditangkap",
<https://news.detik.com/berita/d-4964916/dipolisikan-soal-posting-ujaran-kebencian-ke-jokowi-ali-baharsyah-ditangkap/2>
- ^{xxvi} Rindi Nuris Velarosdela, "Polisi Amankan 19 Pemuda yang Berkerumun di Palmerah dan Pasar Rumpit",
<https://megapolitan.kompas.com/read/2020/04/03/10523081/polisi-amankan-19-pemuda-yang-berkerumun-di-palmerah-dan-pasar-rumpit>
- ^{xxvii} CNNIndonesia, "Polisi Tangkap Driver Ojol Penghina Jokowi",
<https://www.cnnindonesia.com/nasional/20200403161332-12-490098/polisi-tangkap-driver-ojol-penghina-jokowi>
- ^{xxviii} Jimmy Ramadhan Azhari, "18 Orang Ditangkap karena Berkerumun Saat Ada Wabah Covid-19",
<https://megapolitan.kompas.com/read/2020/04/05/09560361/18-orang-ditangkap-karena-berkerumun-saat-ada-wabah-covid-19>
- ^{xxix} Igman Ibrahim, Berstatus Tersangka, 20 Warga Pelanggar PSBB di Jakarta Utara Tak Ditahan dan Diminta Wajib Laporkan,

<https://www.tribunnews.com/corona/2020/04/07/berstatus-tersangka-20-warga-pelanggar-psb-b-di-jakarta-utara-tak-ditahan-dan-diminta-wajib-lapor?page=2>

xxx Reny Mardika, "16 Orang Tersangka Keluyuran Saat Corona Terancam 1 Tahun Penjara", <https://www.kompas.tv/article/74617/16-orang-tersangka-keluyuran-saat-corona-terancam-1-tahun-penjara>

xxxi Dieqy Hasbi Widhana, "BNPB: Data Corona Kemenkes Tertutup Tak Sinkron dengan Pemda" <https://tirto.id/bnpb-data-corona-kemenkes-tertutup-tak-sinkron-dengan-pemda-eLh2>

xxxii CNNIndonesia, "Diduga Hina Jokowi soal Corona, Buruh di Kepri Ditangkap", https://www.cnnindonesia.com/nasional/20200408192303-12-491818/diduga-hina-jokowi-soal-corona-buruh-di-kepri-ditangkap?utm_source=twitter&utm_medium=oa&utm_content=cnnindonesia&utm_campaign=cmssocmed

xxxiii Mohammad Bernie, "Sepekan Penangkapan 'Anarko', Hantu yang Dibuat untuk Meneror Warga", <https://tirto.id/sepekan-penangkapan-anarko-hantu-yang-dibuat-untuk-meneror-warga-eNVk>, latest update and information can be found on Instagram account @gejayanmemanggil

xxxiv Rachmawati, "Tentang Sewakul, Penolakan Jenazah Perawat Berujung Kecemasan", <https://regional.kompas.com/read/2020/04/14/11010031/tentang-sewakul-penolakan-jenazah-perawat-berujung-kecemasan>

xxxv Dominikus Dese, "Penghina Gubernur Papua Dilaporkan ke SPKT Polda Papua Barat", <https://www.realitarakyat.com/2020/04/10/penghina-gubernur-papua-dilaporkan-ke-spkt-polda-papua-barat/>

xxxvi CNNIndonesia, "Polda: Anarko Rancang Penjarahan se-Pulau Jawa pada April", <https://www.cnnindonesia.com/nasional/20200411151902-12-492615/polda-anarko-rancang-penjarahan-se-pulau-jawa-pada-18-april>

xxxvii Flores.Co, "Lewat Video, Pemuda di Labuan Bajo Kisahkan Pemukulan oleh Polisi", https://www.flores.co/2020/04/12/lewat-video-pemuda-di-labuan-bajo-kisahkan-pemukulan-oleh-polisi/?fbclid=IwARoAboh2TJboi14LqzMk_vYVOLM5mbMxTjKFAqQoqoaXcuqxz9dImD_r2mA

xxxviii Flores, "Bawa Uang Rp 10 Juta, Upaya Mediasi Polres Mabar Ditolak Keluarga Korban Penganiayaan", <https://www.flores.co/2020/04/14/bawa-uang-rp-10-juta-upaya-mediasi-polres-mabar-ditolak-keluarga-korban-penganiayaan/>

xxxix Yopi Makdori, "Saat Polisi Beber Buku Tere Liye Jadi Barang Bukti Vandalisme Kelompok Anarko", <https://www.liputan6.com/news/read/4226064/saat-polisi-beber-buku-tere-liye-jadi-barang-bukti-vandalisme-kelompok-anarko>

xl Reza Gunadha, "Protes Lewat Coretan Rakyat Tak Butuh Negara, 10 Anarko Punk Ditangkap", <https://jatim.suara.com/read/2020/04/13/170918/protes-lewat-coretan-rakyat-tak-butuh-negara-10-anarko-punk-ditangkap>

xli Antara, "Dua Warga Jabar Jadi Tersangka Penghinaan Presiden Jokowi", <https://tirto.id/eMXU>

xlii CNNIndonesia, "Curi Helm Polisi, Pelaku Mengaku Ketua Anarko Sindikalis", <https://www.cnnindonesia.com/nasional/20200415081816-12-493633/curi-helm-polisi-pelaku-mengaku-ketua-anarko-sindikalis>

xliii Mohammad Bernie, "Hari Ini DPR dan Pemerintah Bahas Omnibus Law RUU Cipta Kerja", <https://tirto.id/hari-ini-dpr-dan-pemerintah-bahas-omnibus-law-ruu-cipta-kerja-eNb6>

-
- xliv CNNIndonesia, “Buruh Nilai DPR Tak Ada Empati Bahas Omnibus Law Saat Corona”,
<https://www.cnnindonesia.com/nasional/2020031113536-32-488599/buruh-nilai-dpr-tak-ada-empati-bahas-omnibus-law-saat-corona>
- xlv KontraS, “Desakan Pengusutan Tindakan Kekerasan Anggota Polres Manggarai Barat, Nusa Tenggara Timur”,
<https://kontras.org/2020/04/17/desakan-pengusutan-tindakan-kekerasan-anggota-polres-manggarai-barat-nusa-tenggara-timur/>
- xlvi Irwan Syambudi, “Kronologi Pembubaran Rapat Solidaritas Pangan Jogja Versi Polisi”,
<https://tirto.id/kronologi-pembubaran-rapat-solidaritas-pangan-jogja-versi-polisi-ePXy>
- xlvii FAJAR.co.id, “Sosialisasi PSBB, Satpol PP Makassar Hancurkan Gitar Pengamen”,
<https://fajar.co.id/2020/04/18/sosialisasi-psbb-satpol-pp-makassar-hancurkan-gitar-pengamen/>
- xlviii Pers Rilis: Bebaskan Tiga Pemuda yang Ditangkap dan Ditahan oleh Polres Malang, YLBHI, LBH Surabaya, dan LBH Pos Malang
- xlix KatolikNews, “Romo Benny dan Tokoh Muslim Protes Keras Pelarangan Ibadah di Rumah di Cikarang”,
<https://katoliknews.com/2020/04/20/romo-benny-dan-tokoh-muslim-protes-keras-pelarangan-ibadah-di-rumah-di-cikarang/>
- ¹ Dimas Djarot Bayu, “Jokowi Pastikan Data dan Informasi Penanganan COVID-19 Transparan”,
<https://katadata.co.id/berita/2020/04/20/jokowi-pastikan-data-dan-informasi-penanganan-covid-19-transparan>
- li Mirza Fahmi, “Siaran Pers: Kriminalisasi Masyarakat Sipil di tengah Pandemi Mengarah Pada ‘Penciptaan Musuh’”,
<https://lokataru.id/siaran-pers-kriminalisasi-masyarakat-sipil-di-tengah-pandemi-mengarah-pada-penciptaan-musuh/>
- lii Kompas.com, “Terinspirasi Polisi Indoa , Satpol PP Banjarmasin Pukul Pelanggar PSBB Pakai Rotan”,
<https://regional.kompas.com/read/2020/04/24/04104911/terinspirasi-polisi-india-satpol-pp-banjarmasin-pukul-pelanggar-psbb-pakai-rotan>
- liii Adi Briantika, “Instruksi Kapolres Sidoarjo “Tembak di Dada” Ngawur dan Berbahaya”,
<https://tirto.id/instruksi-kapolres-sidoarjo-tembak-di-dada-ngawur-dan-berbahaya-eRUy>
- liv kumparanNews, “Budi Karya: Pemerintah Sedang Berjuang Tangani Corona, Jangan Banyak Dikritik”,
https://kumparan.com/kumparannews/budi-karya-pemerintah-sedang-berjuang-tangani-corona-jangan-banyak-dikritik-1tJ4mmHzOQo/full?utm_medium=post&utm_source=Twitter&utm_campaign=int
- lv Muhammad Ali, “TNI Siapkan Pasukan Hadapi Gejolak Sosial Akibat Pandemi Corona COVID-19”,
https://m.liputan6.com/news/read/4240155/tni-siapkan-pasukan-hadapi-gejolak-sosial-akibat-pandemi-corona-covid-19?utm_source=lpfeed&utm_medium=lpfeed&utm_campaign=rss2